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Redbourn Parish Council  
Redbourn Parish Centre,  
The Park, Redbourn,  
St Albans, Hertfordshire, AL3 7LR  
 

The Parish Council office usual hours:  

Monday ɀ Thursday  10.00 - 4.00 
Fridays    10.00 - 1.00 
 

OFFICE: 01582 794832  
 

CLERK TO THE COUNCIL:  Nish Khanna 
clerk@redbournparishcouncil.gov.uk  
 

DEPUTY CLERK:  Chris Kenny  
FACILITIES OFFICER: Zoe Urrejola  
COMMUNITY OFFICER: Becky Firth  
 

WEBSITE:  
www.redbournparishcouncil.gov.uk  
 

TWITTER:  @Redbourn_Parish 
 

FACEBOOK: Redbourn Parish Council  
 

ROOM BOOKINGS:  01582 794421                
Hire charges on page 26 
 

COUNCILLOR CONTACTS:   
See back cover 
 

ADVERTISING:   
To place an advert in the next newsletter 
contact the Deputy Clerk.  
Rates back page. 
 

 

The Newsletter of Redbourn Parish Council          Spring / Summer 2016 

 

 Annual Parish Meeting 
Monday 9th May 2106       7.30 Parish Centre  

Come and hear what your local council has been doing over the last year!  

ALL WELCOME 

 

 
Neighbourhood Plan ï Lego event, see p6 

 

Also in this edition of  

REDBOURN NEWS 

Latest on Green Belt Development p2 

Commons Comments p4 

Meet Your Councillor p12 

Beating the Bounds p24 

and much much more on local news 
and events!  

 

 

 

mailto:clerk@redbournparishcouncil.gov.uk
http://www.redbournparishcouncil.gov.uk/
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#(!)2-!.ȭ3 ./4%3  Cllr. David Mitchell 
 

Annual Parish Meeting 
This is taking place on Monday 9

th
 May at 7.30 in the Parish Centre. Please join us and 

hear what we have been doing over the last year. You will have the opportunity to ask us 
questions too. We will also be giving out grant cheques to successful applicants, as well 
as revealing the Redbourn Community Champion 2016. We look forward to seeing you. 
Refreshments will be served. 

 6000 new houses in Redbourn? 
You may have read in the local press that Hemel Hempstead MP, Mike Penning, has called for 6000 new houses 
to be built to the east of Hemel Hempstead in Redbourn Ward. Thatôs three times the number of houses currently 
in Redbourn village. Our own MP, Peter Lilley, is backing St Albans District Councilôs proposed plans for 2500 
new houses here. Whilst MPs have no direct influence on local planning matters, it does seem that housing 
development is far more important to politicians right now than protecting the Green Belt. Personally I would like 
to see our MPs giving more time and energy to national plans for new garden cities and the ñnorthern 
powerhouseò and leaving our local Green Belt alone. As well as being the ñgreen lungsò of London, it prevents 
urban sprawl, and is also top quality agricultural land, which, of course, is where our food comes from. 
 

Strategic Local Plan (SLP) 
St Albans District Council recently had a public consultation on their proposed new local development plan. The 
Plan includes 1500 houses in Redbourn Parish Green Belt. Redbourn Parish Council submitted a response, 
prepared for us by Troy Planning, arguing that the proposed Plan is not sound or legal. This was also the view of 
many other groups. It is now up to the District Council to decide whether to keep the Plan as is, amend the Plan in 
the light of the consultation (unlikely), or scrap the Plan altogether (highly unlikely). As I write, the current 
timetable is to submit the Plan to the Government Inspector for public examination in the Autumn. If she/he 
approves the Plan, it will be adopted next year. I suppose you could argue that the Plan has its benefits in that it 
will bring much needed affordable housing to the area as well as new primary schools and a secondary school 
(and hopefully the roads would be improved to cater for all the extra traffic). However, I worry that Redbournôs 
future generations will find themselves living in a sprawling metropolis, effectively part of Greater London. 

Redbourn Neighbourhood Plan 
Work continues on this - the village development plan that will be decided by Redbourn residents rather than the 
District Council. We had a very successful óLego Eventô recently. For more details see page 6. 

Beating the Bounds 
This is taking place on Sunday 1

st
 May. In days-gone-by this was led by the vicar on horseback and the local boys 

were beaten on the parish boundaries to reinforce their memories of its location. Fortunately Beating the Bounds 
is not a legal requirement today! Instead it is an enjoyable walk in the parish countryside. Many thanks to Kate 
Bretherton for keeping this part of the tradition going. See page 24 if you want take part. 

Newsletter 
Many thanks indeed to all those who have contributed to this edition of Redbourn News. As the editor, I have had 
to extend the newsletter by four pages to include everything I have been sent this time! If you wish to submit an 
article for the next edition, please do contact me on cllr.david.mitchell@redbournparishcouncil.gov.uk . 

 

 
REDBOURN PARISH COUNCIL STAFF 

 

 
 

 

 
Nish Khanna 

Clerk to the Council 

Chris Kenny 
Deputy Clerk 

Zoe Urrejola 
Facilities Officer 

Becky Firth 
Community Officer 

mailto:cllr.david.mitchell@redbournparishcouncil.gov.uk
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Long Cutt play area is having a makeover!! 
For some time now, the Parish Council have been looking at rejuvenating the Long Cutt Play area 
and now, with funding from S106 money from St Albans District Council (money received from 
developers when they build and held by the District Council for leisure use) and match funding by 
Redbourn Parish Council, we are delighted to be able to move this project forward. 

We propose to install new, exciting and more challenging equipment to cover a wider age range 
whilst keeping some of the existing pieces, ie birds nest swing, the baby swings and the rocking 
horse ɀ these pieces will be refurbished.  New surfacing will also be laid making it a lot safer. Here is 
an idea of the new equipment: 

 

     Ken Hodson  
       Computer Hardware and Software Repairs, Individual Tuition 

Upgrades and Advice for Home and Business 

Tel. 07974 156743 / 01582 794723 

Email: enquiries@kenhodsoncomputerservices.co.uk 

¶ No fix, no fee for all repairs ï you have nothing to lose. 

¶ Low hourly rate. 

¶ Most repairs carried out in your home, if not the computer will be 
picked up from and delivered back to you. 

¶ Problems with Windows / Applications / Games / Internet / networks 
fixed. 

¶ Friendly training and instruction available in plain English 

¶ Advice given on upgrades ï many older computers can be upgraded 
at a fraction of the cost of a new machine. 

¶ Upgrades of hardware and software carried out. 
 

 

 

 
 

It is hoped that the work will be completed in time for the May half term.  To see more detailed 
plans, please contact Chris Kenny at the Parish Council office, 01582 794832 

 

mailto:enquiries@kenhodsoncomputerservices.co.uk
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COMMONS COMMENTS 
Cllr Colin OôDonovan, Chairman of Commons & Open Spaces Committee 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 
 
 
 

 

 
 
 

 

THE COMMON 
The overflow car park is now open to allow access for the cricket season.  The 
only access to the Common overflow car park is via the car park at the Cricket 
Club.  Please do not drive up the kerbs onto any part of the Common ï it causes 
damage which then has to be funded by the Council. 

 

Some erosion is still happening to the Common caused by lorries and car and 
so weôre monitoring this and adding wooden posts to protect the areas where we 
can.  Please could you be mindful of this and use the car parks provided. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Grass cutting of the Common has now begun. 

The Ver Valley Society organised a group of volunteers to do a litter pick and tidy up of the River Red at 
the Moor (by the Willow trees). 

A working party has been set up to investigate options to alleviate parking pressures around the 
Common. 

There are a few events being held on the Common this year so please note the following dates: 
11

th
 June ï Scout Fete 

17
th

 June ï Folk on the Common 
3

rd
 July ï Fete du Velo 

5
th

 November ï Fireworks Display 
 

CUMBERLAND GARDENS 
The new gates at the High street entrance have now been fitted and they are being left in the open 
position at all times at the moment.  This arrangement is constantly under review. The works to 
maintain and protect the front wall, by the time you read this, should be complete. 

 

PLAY AREAS 
East Common 
This is a well-used play area and we are monitoring this especially the mound tunnel. 

Long Cutt 
Works to upgrade this play area will soon be under way and should be completed in time for the May 
half term. See opposite page for more details. 

Flamsteadbury Lane 
As mentioned in the last issue of REDBOURN NEWS, we intend to update this play area at some time 
in the future and would like your views. 

 

 Dates for your diary: 

 

REDBOURN  
JUNIOR SCHOOL 
SPRING FAIR  

Friday  
13 th  MAY 

 
REDBOURN  
SCOUTS 

SCOUTE FETE  

Saturday  
11 th  June 
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Redbourn Cars 
Private Hire/Taxi 

 

Your Village Service  
for over 25 years 

 

Local, Long Distance and 
Courier Service 

 

AIRPORT SPECIALIST 
Volvo Saloon and Estate Cars 

 

Accounts Welcome 
 

Bookings 01582 793268 

Richard & Louise  
 

www.redbourncars.co.uk 
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REDBOURN NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN update  
The Working Party has been very busy, mainly dealing with the proposed sites for housing, but also gathering 
evidence for policies to be included in the Neighbourhood Plan.  As Becky Firth, the parish councilôs Community 
Officer writes below, we have had a good response from families to the consultation event held on 5

th
 April.  

While children worked on building houses and other structures in Lego, parents were able to look at the maps of 
the sites and complete consultation forms on where they thought any new housing should go.  

Working Party volunteers have been meeting with landowners who have put their sites forward for housing or 
other development.  The Parish Council has withdrawn the Greyhound Meadow site from consideration, but a 
new piece of land to the north of the village has now been put forward to the Planning Authority by its owners, 
and the Neighbourhood Plan must now assess this site.  Our Planning Consultant will do an assessment on its 
viability, but in the meantime we included it on the list of potential sites at the consultation event on 5

th
 April.  

When we have a full assessment, we will put details on the website and the Facebook page, and invite 
comments.  There will also be future consultation events, and we will have the opportunity to ask people what 
they think about all the sites.  If any other sites are submitted we have to go through the same process with 
them.  This does mean that, although we are aiming to have completed our Plan as quickly as possible, if a site 
is submitted at the last minute we are obliged to consider it and this will cause some delay. 

At the next Neighbourhood Plan meeting in May our Planning Consultant, Navigus, will help us assess feedback 
on the sites and move towards allocating sites for developments of less than 200 homes over the next 20 years.  
We will be doing more work on housing needs in the village, although the evidence we have at the moment is 
that we need more starter homes, homes for people to ódownsizeô to (releasing the larger family homes), homes 
for families and sheltered housing for the ageing population.  This is a work in progress, and we will keep you 
informed. 

We also hope to meet with the Local Education Authority in the next few weeks to seek clarification on new 
Government rules on Academies and Free Schools.  If more school places are required in Redbourn, the 
changes to Government guidelines mean that they may have to be brought forward by organisations other than 
the LEA.  Two sites have been made available by the owners as possible locations for a school, but we need to 
get them assessed to see if they are suitable. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Vivienne Windle 
Project Manager 

Neighbourhood Plan Working Party 

 

Please do continue to put your comments on the Neighbourhood 
Plan on our website (redbournplan.org.uk), or via Redbourn 
Neighbourhood Planôs Facebook page, or by email to 
project.manager@redbournparishcouncil.gov.uk or to 
co@redbournparishcouncil.gov.uk 

 

  

 LEGO EVENT (Neighbourhood Plan consultation) 
 

 We had an amazing turnout for the Neighbourhood Plan Lego event on 5
th
 

April. The Parish Centre was packed out with families for the whole 
afternoon - all playing with Lego! Melvyn from Awesome Engineers brought 
along 3 different types of houses for the children to build and was on hand 
to assist and encourage them in their model making. Alongside the more 
structured house building, there was also a separate free play area so 
children could make their own creations from a huge range of Lego pieces. 

 

 

 

Aside from all the fun and creativity there was 
a more serious side to the event as it allowed 
us to talk with families about the 
Neighbourhood Plan and get ideas and 
feedback on development in Redbourn.  
 
Thank you to all of you who took the time to fill 
in our forms and share your thoughts about 
the type of community facilities you think we 
need in the village.  

 Continued opposite 

 

mailto:project.manager@redbournparishcouncil.gov.uk
mailto:co@redbournparishcouncil.gov.uk

